MINUTES OF NORTH ARM COVE RESIDENTS’ ASSOCIATION GENERAL MEETING

held at the Community Hall at 10.00 am on 8 October 2011 

MEETING OPENED at 10.10 am 
ATTENDANCE:     15 members and 10 non-member as per attendance sheets including committee members: Len Yearsley, Louise Harvey, Susan Carter, Kerryan Griffin, Tony Hann, Doug Kohlhoff.
APOLOGIES:  Peter and Sandy Chappelow,  Peter Freeman, Maureeen Kelly
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING held on 13 August 2011 were distributed and accepted
Moved:   Kerryan Griffin
Seconded: Doug Kohlhoff

Carried

MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES: - deletion of not on p2, para 3..
Moved:   Len Yearsley
Seconded:  Kerryan Griffin

Carried

Correspondence In
	From
	Date
	Re
	Action

	Craig Beaumann, Member for Port Stephens
	20 September 2011
	Community Building Partnership Program that funding of $400 000 is available – applications close 21 October 2011.
	Passed to Trish Peters for Tennis committee consideration.

	GLC
	
	Australia Day awards 2012 nominations invited
	Discard

	Andrew Braybrook, GLC
	28 September 2011
	Pagola and BBQ area- decisions re builder and additional $1000 for landscaping.
	FILE:  Hall BBQ


Correspondence Out

	To/From
	Date
	Re
	Action

	Craig Baumann/Len Yearsley/pf
	19 August 2011
	NAC residents concerns re North Arm/Fame Cove development
	Meeting on 19 August

FILE:  Fame Cove

	Brad Hazzard, Minister for Planning Infrastructure/Len Yearsley/pf
	23 September 2011
	NAC residents concerns re North Arm/Fame Cove development
	FILE:  Fame Cove

	Barry O’Farrell, Premier,/Len Yearsley/pf
	23 September 2011
	NAC residents concerns re North Arm/Fame Cove development
	FILE:  Fame Cove

	Hall Committee
	31 July 2011
	Confirming Nacra booking dates for hall 2011-2011 with payment
	FILE:  General correspondence

	Members of Firewise/Firewise sub-committee
	15 August 2011
	Meeting on 1 October
	FILE:  Firewise


MATTERS ARISING FROM CORRESPONDENCE - nil
Reports
Ratificiation of office bearers  - Len asked the meeting to ratify the following positions:
President: Len Yearsley; Vice President: Tony Hann; Secretary: Susan Carter; Treasurer: Louise Harvey

Moved:  Stephanie Hunter
Seconded:  Deidre McCullock

Carried

Len asked the meeting to ratify the following sub-committee membership

Website:  Tony Hann (Chair), Doug Kohlhoff, Kerryan Griffin.
Firewise:  Len Yearsley (Chair), Doug Kohlhoff, Stephanie Hunter, Bernie Crow

Hall and BBQ area:  Len Yearlsey (Chair), Tony Hann

Fame Cove:  Peter Freeman (Chair) Len Yeasley, Pat Brennan, Nigal Tully, Tony Hann,

Admin review:  Tony Hann (Chair), Len Yeasley, Louise Harvey, Susan Carter

Waste management / Clean Up Australia:   Tony Han (Chair) - others appointed closer to event 
Boat ramp:   Len Yeasley(Chair), Doug Kohlhoff, Stephanie Hunter (

Marketing/Community building:   Kerryan Griffin(Chair), Len Yearsley, Susan Carter
Moved:  Kerryan Griffin
Seconded:  Louise Harvey

Carried

Treasurer’s report – 13 August – 8 October 2011
	
	
	$

	Total Balance as of last meeting
	
	24 606.85 

	NACRA
	
	23 774.08

	Friends of Fame Cove
	
	823.22

	Petty Cash
	
	9.55

	
	
	

	Plus
	
	

	New Subscriptions
	
	170.00

	Interest received 1/7-30/9
	
	86.40

	Total Income
	
	256.40

	
	
	

	Less
	
	

	Hall Hire
	
	66.00

	Fair Trading Fee
	
	49.00

	Total Expenditure
	
	115.00

	
	
	

	Total for NACRA including FOFC and Petty Cash
	
	$24 748.25


Moved:  Tony Hann
Seconded:  Doug Kohlhoff

Carried

Web site 

Doug reported that we now have an official address and work has started on the live site which should be up and running by the next meeting.  Doug requested email addresses from members and said they would be confidential.  He explained the address was a special community address: northarmcove.nsw.au.  Doug asked for feedback once site is running. Len added that controls would be built into the site.
Firewise 
Len said the recent meeting was poorly attended and that in future there would be a small portion of NACRA general meetings given over to Firewise business.  He reiterated that the community hall cannot be made safer because it requires 130m clearance from surrounding bush and a different building structure.  He said there were no safe places in rural areas in GLC because safe passage to them can’t be guaranteed.  Len added it is important to be able to defend our homes and that if people choose to seek refuge in the water, they should take a towel to wet and put over their heads and must get well away out from the shore line as radiant heat reaches to 300 m and smoke sits on top of the water.  He said the safest place is inside your home since a building usually takes 20 mins to catch on fire.

Len said that warning sirens had been suggested but police and RFS advise it is illegal for a community to operate sirens because lack of relevant information may cause people to be advised to flee into greater danger.  However, the telephone warning system is up and running and is directed by the officer in charge in the fire field.  There are three levels of warning:  advice, watch and act, and emergency. It can handle 500 calls a minute by voice, 1000 calls per second by text. Len reminded people that portable phones won’t work once electricity is cut and VOIP phones may not respond to the telephone warning system. People should also have a portable radio for updates and the main source of fire information is Newcastle ABC. Len said Police Inspector, Ryan Larkin, who is the Disaster Management Coordinator for Port Stephens has offered to come and speak to a NACRA general meeting.  He explained there are plans to provide assisted evacuation for the elderly or infirm and others who might be without appropriate transport and Firewise group will compile a list. He reminded people of the importance of completing a Survival Plan as per the booklet available and there would be a direct link from the NACRA website to the RFS site.
Len further added that Stage 2 of the burn off should be carried out before the summer heat.  Pam Lowe said that Geoff changes the Fire Sign every day on advice by Foster.  It was suggested a letter of thanks be sent to Geoff Lowe expressing community appreciation for his effort in monitoring the fire sign and work associated with the hall on behalf of the community.
Moved:  Kerryan Griffin
Seconded:  Susan Carter

Carried
Action:  Len Yearsely
Grant Funding/Hall/BBQ Hall area 
Len reported that he and Doug attended a meeting with Council and hall committee representatives.  Greg Bradley has been awarded the contract for pergola and BBQ area for $20 548.  Work is planned to start on 15 October and should be completed in three weeks. He said working bees would be necessary for landscaping the area and Council had provided an additional $1000 for this.  There were no funds to provide BBQ (which will cost around $3000) nor a water tank.  

Boat ramp  
Len reported that the 23 August GLC meeting approved a feasibility study of Heros Beach and sea grass, engineering and landscape planning - $8000 is expected to be allocated in October or November.   Len reiterated that Council will prepare plan for community comment.
Admin review – no report

Aquaculture 
Jeanine Reid reported that an oyster lease off Cove Blve appears to be unused.  She said that big clumps of shells on the posts are dangerous and she has asked fisheries to require the owner to remove them.  She added that the lease off Eastslopes is in use and that a government grant was provided to clean up the oyster lease around the Tea Gardens Singing Bridge this year.
Jeanine referred to the Aquaculture Report for 2009/10 and said production in Port Stephens increased 50% although it had fallen state wide because of pollution.  In 2009 oysters cost $400 a bag, now a bag costs $900 and that previously 120 000 bags were produced, but now only 60 000 so the industry appears to have gone backwards.  She said Port Stephens has 25% of leases but only achieves 15% of production and a sustainable aqua strategy review was due this year.  

General Business
Roads 

Len said that there was a motion from the last general meeting that the  NACRA committee write to Craig Beaumann, MP, about community assistance funding for roads as Council was continually faced with road funding shortfall.  The issue is actually a Federal Grant matter and Glenn has said promised to supply us with a form letter outlining appropriate guidelines for our letter.

Len added that although many roads are not being built, the Bundabar Road is to be built in this budget period with funding from Great lakes Way project probably because the Fame Cove Development is going ahead.  

Action:  Len Yearsley
Five year plan
Len drew the attention of the meeting to the proposed Five Year Plan and explained what things had been deleted by the Executive committee:  
· completion of The Esplanade  - not achievable and we would lose the beach, 
· BMX cycle track – little demand
· tennis court pavilion - taken over by tennis club, 
· letter box - not necessary as postman drives past

· welcome to NAC sign at Goorengi road – too far out of village – replaced by plans for signage where existing Progress Association sign is to include map of NAC.
He invited people to submit comments.
John Sage raised the issue of erosion on west side of Heros beach – Len replied that council plans would take that into consideration. 

Opening of land by Walker Corp – Len said there were rumours from several sources that Walker Corp had received State Government approval to do a feasibility study on the existing sub division and additional areas.  Len said that in 2009 a GLC fact Sheet referred to 2700 small urban lots but another source mentioned up to 8000 lots.  Glenn Handford had been unable to comment about this.  Len sees preservation of existing reserves and additional reserves as a priority.  Len said his source mentioned Beauty Point could become a reserve suitable for a boat ramp – it is currently privately owned.  The Development would require infrastructure development, power, sewerage and water, and in an environmentally sensitive area this takes a long time.  It is estimated by Department of Planning that this would cost $160 000 per block.  Existing houses and rural blocks in NAC may be included in water and sewerage infrastructure at some cost to the householder.  Len promised that NACRA will keep a watching brief.
NACRA exec meeting with Glen Hanford on 13 October – 
Len outlined the list of questions he intends to put to Glenn Handford. 

	
	Issue
	Our Query

	1
	Form letter to express support to Federal Govt re NAC grants
	Required

	2
	Urban Roads Program – construction of Eastslopes Way, Cove Boulevarde to Water Street and The Esplanade
	This was presented in the Budget Proposals when 60% rate increase was proposed.  What are the plans now that only a 20% rate increase has been approved?

	3
	Rate revenue from  NAC
	Around $1 000 000  -  $500 000 from urban plus $500 000 from  non-urban rates should be collected.  The average urban rate must be c $1 500 which is 1.5 times the Great Lakes’ average and many water front properties pay over $2000 in rates.  What does NAC receive from the Council?  What is annual maintenance budget for NAC?  (it seems to be less than $100 000)

	4
	Reserves – no new work in the last 15 years
	Most maintenance is done by local community.  The BBQs are old and broken and, being wood fired, not usable in summer months.  There are no play grounds for children and no amenities.  Money for improvements is allocated in proposed budgets  2012-13, and 2016-17.  When might some funding be available?   How can we achieve some progress?

	5
	Program for Casuarina and Water Street reserves – plans approved
	When will funding be available?

	6
	Water Street – continues to erode and safety for dinghy launching and security of dinghies are now issues.
	Has Council any immediate plans?

	7
	Heros Beach
	$8000 was approved for surveys, feasibility studies and landscape planning in the quarterly budget.  Is this likely to be achieved? When?

	8
	Fame Cove/ NAC Development proposal 
	Is the development proposal still identical to the submission made to the Minister in July 2009?  When is Minister’s report likely to be available?  We understand we are now included on list of groups to be advised – is this so?  We have not been advised by Ministry.  

	9
	Approval by State Govt to  Walker Corp to consider feasibility of major urban devt for NAC currently 2700 – 3000 lots in existing sub division. 
	Is the rumour founded?  Is it possible that the area be rezoned and redesigned to increase to 8000 lots?  Are there plans to protect current reserves and increase the number of reserves to cope with projected massive population increase (24 000)?

	10
	NAC  road drainage not functioning in some places – part of Cove Blve has no table drain, storm water over road and other drains are eroded causing further deterioration of the asphalt
	Are there plans for road side drain redevelopment?

	11
	Size of pump out trucks and trailers is causing damage to inadequate road surface, and indentation and break down of pavement. 
	Is there any regulation of pump out trucks?

	12
	Poorly maintained pump outs seem to cause pollution and smell after heavy rain – particularly around Water Street.
	Is the frequency of pump outs monitored?


Motion that we ask for water quality study from Dept of environment or Safe Food Authority
Moved:   Jeanine Reid
Seconded:Pauline Hanshaw

Carried
Action:  Len Yearsley to ask Jeanine Reid to follow up.
 Steve Soper asked if you have to be a member to go on a sub-committee, whether sub-committees can make decisions or have to work through the NACRA executive; and whether you have to be member to vote.  Len clarified that anyone can serve on a subcommittee, that sub-committee decisions are taken to the executive committee and that only current members can propose motions and vote although non-members may speak on matters.  This is determined by Fair Trading and NACRA constitution. 
Next General Meeting –10 December 2011
With no further business, Len declared the meeting closed at 11.40 am.
SUBMITTED – Susan Carter

Approved as a true and correct record:

..................................................................
...........................

Len Yearsley (Chairman)

Date
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